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Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 12th November 2024 in the Village Hall Club Room
Present:  Cllrs J Newton (Chairman), C Sykes, J Smith, S Gill, P Venning, A Lloyd-Smith, S Mash, 8 members of the public and Mrs Y Osborne (Clerk)
4739.	Apologies & reasons for absence:  Borough Councillor J Shilton.
4740.	(i) Declaration by Members of any interest, Pecuniary or Other than Pecuniary, in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct and its Guide to the Declaration of Councillors’ interests and related matters.  Cllr. P Venning Agenda item 5.1  Minute number 4742.1
              (ii) To approve or reject any application put to the meeting by the Chairman in respect of Members seeking a dispensation under the Localism Act 2011,s.33.  None
	(iii) A reminder that this meeting is being recorded. 

At this point the meeting was adjourned for the Public Session.  Please see appendix at the end of these Minutes.

4741.    To confirm Minutes of the Meeting held on 8th October. The Minutes were agreed and signed as a 
	correct record.
Item 5 on the agenda was then brought forward.
4742.    Planning Applications: previously forwarded to Councillors.
	1. PA/2024/1816  Blackbarn, Poplar Road. – Single storey side extension following the demolition of 
                   the existing conservatory.  Councillors agreed to support this application.
               2. 21/01406/AS  Land between Tyle House Farm & Mount Pleasant – Erection of 18 no. dwellings
                    and 2 self-build plots with associated parking, access, landscaping and open space to the north
                    of Stocks Road.  Amended plans received.  During the public session Councillors had heard from 
                    members of the public expressing their concerns.  The Developer was also present and had given 
                    more information and had been able to answer Councillors questions.  Councillors then gave their
                    detailed reasons for supporting or otherwise this application including their wishes for some 
                   changes to be made.  Having listened to all these comments Councillors voted to support it.  The Clerk
                   will, when sending the Council’s decision to support the application, ask that the following should be
     considered:- 1. That solar power and water harvesting should go beyond a simple water butt for all   
    properties.  2. That a condition be added to ensure that the existing hedge along Stocks Road remains.
   3.  That a chicane be put in place, with lighting connected to the development.  The Parish Council 
   would be willing to assist with discussions on the position of a footway which although marked on the
   plans, does not exist.  Councillors also wish to engage in discussions with ABC before a draft s.106
  agreement is finalised.
            3. PA/2024/1954  Hope Farm Bungalow, Peening Quarter Road. – Self build replacement dwelling to 
                 Include rooflights, plus separate garage and annex.  Councillors had read all the comments made on 
                 the Planning Portal and agreed to support this application.      
                    
4743.	Matters Arising from the Minutes:
a)  Swan update.  The Chairman reported that the response he had received from his plea for help and ideas to save the Swan had been disappointing.  It was agreed to hold a village meeting sometime in February 2025 to see finally what support there might be from parishioners.
b)  Sports Club Lease update.  The Chairman had been assured that progress on converting to a CIO and the resulting signing of a new lease is still ongoing.  It was agreed to keep monitoring this and retain it as an agenda item.
c)   Possible transfer to PC of land belonging to ABC at Poplar Farm Field update.  After a full discussion it was agreed to investigate the costs of the installation of a natural play area as a possibility for the village green area should we manage to get ownership transferred to the PC.
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d)   Land fronting St. John the Baptist Church update.  KCC Highways has confirmed, following extensive correspondence, that the land does not belong to them nor is it maintainable by them but they have accepted that the brick path, which goes alongside the Church wall and between that and the dwellings, is publicly maintainable highway.  It was agreed that we should push for a site meeting to discuss the surface and safety of the brick path.   Regarding the land in between the footways, it was agreed to get a quote for resurfacing it before any further discussion takes place on registering it.  
e)  Result of Caretaker Scheme meeting with ABC Officer.   Discussions are still ongoing at ABC.

4744.	Community Resilience Plan.  We are being asked to consider completing one of these, however it is very similar to our existing Emergency Plan.  After a full discussion it was agreed to update our existing Emergency Plan with Dave Fletcher, our new Emergency Co-ordinator, and then to look again at the idea of a Community Resilience Plan.

4745.	NALC & Remote Meetings Consultation Paper.  After a full discussion, while some could see the advantage of Remote Meetings being held, it was agreed not to take part in the Consultation Paper as a PC, although Councillors could do this as individuals.

4746.	To consider items for inclusion in the proposed budget for 2025/26.  Cleaning of the War Memorial was suggested otherwise to ask the Caretaker for his ideas.

4747.	Correspondence:
	Unity Trust Bank – Reduction in interest rate for the Instant Access Account from 2.75% to 2.60% from 5th November 2024.  Noted.

4748.	Working Party Reports:
a)  Caretaker – The Caretaker had put signs out for closing the road by the War Memorial for Remembrance Sunday and had cleaned the steps.  The wreaths will be attached to the frame as usual.
b)  Finance:   Monthly Transaction Statements. Noted.
c)   Planning: 
	Considered since last meeting:
	PA/2023/2299  Peening Quarter Farm – Additional documentation.  Support.
Decisions received:
PA/2024/1554  Trybairn, Blackwall Road – Proposed single storey extension.  Granted.
d)  Open Spaces – Nothing to report.
e)  Highways – The Clerk reported that there had been a delay to the 40mph and Horse sign scheme at Peening Quarter due to an issue with booking road space, but a date has now been set for 19/20th December when the road will be closed between 08.00 and 17.00.
f)  Public Rights of Way – Nothing to report.
g)  Cemetery/Churchyard  -  Nothing to report.

4749.    Reports for noting from Representatives on outside bodies:
	Parish Forum 15th October 2024.  The Chairman gave a short report on a very useful meeting.

4750.	Date of the next Parish Council meeting:  10th December 2024 at 7pm preceded by seasonal 
              refreshments.

4751.	Items for Information:
	Reports on Webinars & Training attended by the Clerk:
		16th Kent Rail Summit.
		HMRC Statutory Sick Pay.
		Budgeting & Forecasting – Scribe.
		Online Safety Awareness.
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		AI in Action – Practical Insights for the Parish Clerk – Scribe.

4752.	To resolve by the nature of the sensitivity of the next item to exclude the public: Proposed by Cllr 
	Smith and seconded by Cllr Mash, all agreed.
	To consider implementing the new pay scales for 2024-25 for the Clerk from 1st April 2024 as agreed 
	by the LGA.  Councillors approved this.
		
The meeting closed at 21.05hrs. 

Appendix.  
Dave Fletcher informed the meeting that the Jack which was flown on Remembrance Day needs some attention and the flag pole needs a wash.  The halyards are going green and slimy.  He will clean these in the spring.  The clips are rusty and need replacing.  The Clerk will speak to the Caretaker regarding this.  Mr Fletcher was thanked. 

Planning Applications.
21/01406/AS  Land between Tyle House Farm & Mount Pleasant.
1. Greg Penoyre agreed that the amended plans were an improvement but to justify a development in the AONB a scheme should be exceptional, which this was not.  It should also be a zero carbon scheme.  He pointed out that the footway along Stocks Road, as stated on the plans, did not exist.
2. Kate Miller asked if the Council knew what an exception site was.  She also suggested that solar panels should be on all the properties.
3. Miriam Lewis queried quite a few points on the information and figures given in the application stating that it was not a small site at all.
4. David Tatterton, the Developer, agreed that some points made were valid and stated that changes have been made.  There are now 8 affordable properties as opposed to 7 in the previous application.  The changes made were at the request of the Planning Officer.

Before the end of the Public Session Miriam Lewis took the opportunity to thank the Parish Council again for its very kind donation towards the cost of running the Scarecrow Trail and related how popular and successful it had been.  It had brought the community together which was the intention.  Councillors gave their congratulations to all who had made it possible.
